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August 9, 2006

The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

Enclosed is a proposed ordinance seeking the King County Council’s approval of a lease renewal for 6,000 square feet of space located at the Walthew Building, located at 123 Third Avenue South in Seattle, to house the Department of Community and Human Services’ (DCHS) Veterans’ Assistance program and Office of the Public Defender (OPD).  The effective date of this lease renewal is January 1, 2007, for a five year term.  The Veterans’ Assistance program and OPD have occupied this space since January 1, 1997.

This lease is being forwarded for council approval in accordance with the new requirements set forth in Ordinance 15328, adopted by the King County Council on November 21, 2005.  I urge your expeditious consideration of this legislation so that this lease may be approved prior to the council’s deliberations on the annual budget.  There remains little time at year end after budget deliberations have concluded to obtain the needed council approval of this lease prior to the January 1, 2007 renewal date.   
Background

The Veterans’ Assistance program is housed in the Community Services Division, one of four divisions in DCHS.  Since the 1950’s, the King County Veterans’ Assistance program has served eligible low-income, homeless and at-risk veterans and their families.  The program is mandated under RCW 73.08.080 and funding comes directly from the county tax base.  Aging and increasing medical needs of the veteran population impact service needs.  Program staff assist veterans with complex needs such as chronic homelessness, addiction issues, improving marginal job skills and treating mental illness. Vietnam veterans account for over 50 percent of the clients followed by Gulf war, Korean era, and WWII veterans.  In the past year veterans from the Iraq and Afghanistan conflicts have begun utilizing program services as well. 

The Office of the Public Defender OPD is one of four divisions in the DCHS and the other occupant of this space in the Walthew building.  The OPD’s purpose is to provide legal services to persons who have been accused of a criminal offense in a King County court and cannot afford an attorney.  The OPD provides this service through service contracts with four local non-profit law firms who employ over 200 employees and an assigned counsel panel of over 60 attorneys.  The leased space in the Walthew building provides space for staff engaged in office administration and program management and coordination.
The term of the proposed lease is for five years.  The rental rate will be $13,000.00 per month for the entire five year term ($26.00 per square foot per year).  This rate represents a 2.6 percent increase each year when annualized over the five year term.  This is a very favorable lease in this current competitive rental market.  
Lease costs were included and approved in the 2006 budget for this space.  This lease agreement represents no change in the approved staffing, work program, budget or physical location.  Ordinance 15328 requires council approval of lease extensions, even in these circumstances.  Currently there are five leases in addition to this lease that are subject to renewal and council approval in 2006.  Additionally, there is one new lease for which program and space funding has already been approved by the council that also requires council approval under Ordinance 15328.
I certify the funds are available.
If you should have any questions regarding this request, please contact Kathy Brown, Director, Facilities Management Division, at 206-296-0630, or Jackie MacLean, Director, Department of Community and Human Services, at 206-296-7689.
Sincerely, 

Ron Sims

King County Executive

Enclosures

cc: 
King County Councilmembers


ATTN:  Ross Baker, Chief of Staff

     Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director 

  Rebecha Cusack, Legislative Committee Director, BFM Committees 

     Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council



Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget

Sid Bender, Capital Budget Supervisor, Office of Management and Budget
Jackie MacLean, Director, Department of Community and Human Services
Paul Tanaka, County Administrative Office, Department of Executive Services (DES)

Kathy Brown, Director, Facilities Management Division, DES


